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[Dr. McKinley, message, Virtue] 
Great night, great music and great to see you. I’m so glad that you’re 
here. And ah… so thrilled that we have the opportunity to open God’s Word 
now and to study together and grow together, and I trust that’s what this 
is going to be all about here at the beginning of 2007… is that each one of 
us are going to take some significant steps forward in our walk, our 
maturity, our faith and the fruitfulness of our lives for Jesus Christ. And 
so thank you for coming and for being with us.  
 
I am so sorry about ah… the fact that we had a need to ah… well, really to 
comply last week… I don’t know what else you can say. We all got up. It was 
ice-over in the morning and we thought from all weather reports that it 
looked that it was going to do nothing but decline all day. As you know it 
did nothing but improve all day and by the end of the day we were fine. But 
ah… just the same, thank you that even when we had a hiccup in the middle 
of the week, we’ve been able to get back together. You’re here tonight and 
it really is great to see you. 
 
[I] Want to ask you a question. How many of you take vitamins or some form 
of supplements? How many of you do that? Not steroids now [laughter], but 
vitamins or supplements, huh? This is not a good… well, about that… let me 
see that… how many of you honestly? All of you… Wow! That is impressive! I 
have to tell you, I am really impressed. I had no idea whether it’d be just 
ah… you know a fraction of people in this room, but by and large, that is 
the majority [clap] of people here who take some [clap] form [clap] of 
supplementation [clap] to their diet! 
 
Now I have to confess I have been hot and cold on this thing. I really do 
want to do what is right, but I still find it to be a gagging experience. I 
don’t know why but… You know why can’t they make vitamins real small, real 
slick, real easy. They’re always these big, chalky chunks! I… I feel like 
I’m back in grade school and the teacher’s saying, “Alright, take what’s 
left over of this chalk and then swallow it!” That’s just what it feels 
like to me. I don’t know. It’s just the nature of vitamins to me that I 
know it’s important. It’s something I’m trying to do, and it’s something 
that I do believe to be of value, and obviously [clap] many of you feel 
that to be true as well. 
 
Well, in the book of Peter… 2 Peter chapter 1, Peter says that there are 
some things that are needed to supplement our faith. And just as you take 
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some supplementation in your life, that supplementation is not intended to 
be a substitute. Supplements are not substitutes, they are complements, 
they are corresponding components that are intended to come together and to 
add wholeness, balance, health, and well-being to life. And that’s exactly 
what Peter says we need spiritually in life, is that we need to have 
something that will complement, furnish and supply all that is needed in 
our faith.  
 
It is very evident from the outset of this book that Peter is talking about 
spiritual growth. The whole theme and thrust of the book relates to the 
need to grow spiritually. And while spiritual growth for each and every one 
of us is something that is very, very important, spiritual growth is not 
automatic. It requires a certain amount of focus and concentration and 
commitment in life. And one of the great discoveries that many people make 
after they make a decision for Christ, is that to be a disciple… a follower 
of Christ really requires some discipline, devotion and determination in 
life.  
 
It doesn’t mean that God has left us without all that we need, but neither 
does it mean that God’s plan is… well, as a hymn writer once wrote it, to 
simply take us to heaven on flowery beds of ease. We still face the 
hardships, the difficulties, the challenges of life. And the Bible is very 
clear that the bumps are what we climb on and the challenges are what we 
grow through in life, and God wants every one of us to understand and to 
give attention to this matter of spiritual growth. 
 
And so what we find in the book of 1 Peter … excuse me… 2 Peter, chapter 1 
is that Peter starts talking about what faith looks like when it gets real. 
What a healthy, vibrant, holistic faith looks like. And Peter lets us know 
by breaking down the supplemental elements of faith, what we need to give 
attention to and how we need to live our lives. Look in 2 Peter, chapter 1 
and verse 5. He says: 
 
5) For this very reason, make every effort to supplement your faith…  
 
There are some things that are needed to complement your faith. And then he 
gives us a list of these things that I’m calling “The Seven Essentials”. 
Keep moving your finger and your eye on down that page until you get to 2 
Peter chapter 1 and verse 9, and look at what he says: 
 
9) For whoever lacks these qualities is so near-sighted that he is blind, 
having forgotten that he was cleansed from his former sins. 
 
Second confession… who in here is near-sighted? Okay, some of you know 
that. Now you’re not all blind but many of you are near-sighted, right? And 
when you struggle with near-sightedness, the issue is… is that you can’t 
see distance; you can’t always see where you have come from. And that’s 
what Paul… ah… Peter is saying here. He’s saying that if you are lacking 
these qualities in your life, it’s like being near-sighted. You’re not able 
to really keep perspective on where you’ve come from and therefore, where 
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you need to go. There’s almost a sense of loss of direction. And so Peter 
said, “It’s very important that you have these 7 qualities.” 
 
Now positively… That’s sort of the negative side of that statement… but 
positively in 2 Peter chapter 1 and verse 8… go back up one verse… He says 
this: 
 

8) For these qualities are yours and are increasing, they keep you from 
being ineffective and unfruitful in the knowledge of our Lord and Savior 
Jesus Christ. 
 

Why do I read these verses to you? Because I’m simply trying to help you 
see Peter made a big deal out of this list of things that he identifies as 
being a part of what needs to supplement our faith. And so in 2 Peter 1, 
verse 5 he says: 
 
5) Make every effort to supplement your faith with… (What’s the first thing 
he says? What’s the first quality that he identifies? Say it out loud with 
me…) virtue. 
 
Virtue! The first thing that is needed in life is a quality called virtue. 
And the question then is this: What is virtue? It’s one of those terms… 
it’s one of those descriptives that we use that we believe it sounds good, 
but we’re not really sure all of what’s implied or all of what’s meant by 
it.  
 
Our word virtue comes from a Latin term that means strength, a manliness. 
It actually even came farther back than the time of the Romans… the use of 
the Latin language, all the way back to the Greeks who used the word virtue 
to speak of heroism. Those who are the heroes of the Greek tragedy… they 
were the people of virtue. 
 
And so when the Bible says that we need to supplement our faith with 
virtue, what he’s saying is that there needs to be a standard, a quality, a 
distinctive that stands our in my life, that shows that my faith is real. 
It’s not a passive quality. It’s not just a descriptive quality, but the 
Bible says that it is to be an active part of life and faith. I like what 
David Starr Jordan said. He said, “Wisdom is knowing what to do next, skill 
is knowing how to do it, and virtue is doing it.” It is faith being lived.  
 
And the thing that Peter says that must be supplemented with faith is a 
life-product, a live expression, a public exhibition of the fact that the 
faith that is within me is now beginning to drive, determine and direct my 
life… the life that is lived through me. 
 
So when we speak of virtue, I want us to look at it from several different 
perspectives tonight. I want you to think about adding to your faith, 
adding to my faith, virtue. And the… what this brings to… to the life, to 
the walk, to the faith of the believer. And I believe that I can express 
something of this in several different dimensions. 
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Number one, when we think of virtue, we think of virtue as being 
authenticating character… authenticating character. When he says, “Add to 
your faith virtue,” he’s saying let your faith be seen in a character that 
is authentic and consistent with the one that you name, Jesus Christ. That 
if the knowledge of Jesus Christ is real, it’s not just something operating 
in your head, it’s something that has captured your heart, your mind, your 
soul, your all, and you are living it out in life. And therefore, 
supplementing faith with virtue is supplementing faith with authenticating 
character. It is the real thing. 
 
Now something you don’t know about me that is very true of me is that I’m a 
collector of some baseball memorabilia. Have been for a number of years. 
Lived down in Florida where I was able to get near spring training camps 
and lived around baseball during the winter season of the year. And ah… 
always enjoyed the opportunity to get close to some of the legends in 
baseball. And along the way I starting getting different pieces of 
memorabilia… a bat and a glove, and ah… some balls signed. And back while I 
was there was in that time when Mark McGwire was playing for the Cardinals, 
and in the year that he hit over 70 homeruns I had a friend who was a 
pitcher on that team and I got a ball autographed from Mark McGwire. Now I 
was very disappointed when he didn’t go into the hall of fame this year. 
And I know that’s a controversy, but I was just interested for the sake of 
that ball that I’ve got. You know just sort of raises the value. [laughter]  
 
Now I’m sorry to say that I do have a Tony Gwynn ball… not because of Tony, 
I love Tony. But the other day that ball fell on the floor and my dog got a 
hold of that ball, and now I’ve got Tony’s autograph and my dog’s teeth 
print on that ball! So I don’t know whether it has less value or more 
value. I love the dog… I didn’t for a short while… I have to admit that I 
had to struggle with this faith-virtue thing [clap], you know the 
authenticating character. 
 
But I say all of that to say that one of the things that really matters if 
you’re a collector of any thing is that you want it to be authentic. Nobody 
wants to collect junk. (I wouldn’t say nobody. We live in a very 
interesting world and they sell everything on eBay.) [laughter] But I would 
say that when you collect something, you want to know that what you’ve got 
is the real deal. You want to know that it’s authentic. You want to know 
that it is of value and increasing value because it is unique, it is 
distinctive, it is… it is… it is real to that which ah… those who know it 
and everything that you know about it. It is the fulfillment of purpose 
that makes something authentic. It is the completion of identity.  
 
And therefore when we look at this issue of something that is authentic, we 
are talking about something that is real. Virtue is the visible evidence of 
an authentic faith. And what God is looking for is for people like you and 
me who become human containers of an authentic faith in a real and 
authentic way. When I fulfill my purpose… when you fulfill your purpose… 
when anything fulfills it’s purpose, it is not only authentic, it is a 
thing of virtue.  
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Pews are made for sitting. Therefore, when you sit in these pews, they are 
virtuous pews. They do what they’re made to do. Pens are made for writing. 
And when a pen writes, it doesn’t matter as much what the external shell of 
that pen is, if the pen does what it was made to do… if it is authentic, 
made and fulfilling its purpose, then there is a certain virtue that is 
found in that object. A car is made to drive, and therefore when you’re in 
your car and your car drives, it is a virtuous automobile. It is authentic. 
It does what it’s intended to do. 
 
And when a Christian is living and looking like Christ, it is virtuous. We 
are virtuous people because the very virtue of Christ is living in us. And 
God is not simply interested in us having a faith that polishes our human 
qualities, but a faith that begins to express the reality of who Christ is 
and what Christ does in the life of someone who puts their faith and their 
trust in Him. 
 
Keep your hand in the book of 2 Peter. Let me just give you a really 
beautiful illustration of this in scripture, and go back over to the book 
of Acts, chapter 13. The book of Acts, chapter 13. Actually Acts chapter 
11, I apologize. Acts 11. In Acts chapter 11 we read about a church… a 
church that was having an impact; a church that was filled with people of 
influence, and the influence of their life came from their authenticating 
character.  
 
And the Bible tells us about these people… in particular one of men who was 
involved in the church. It was the church at Antioch. And as you read down 
about the report of all that was happening… good things were happening, 
Christ was being preached and “the hand of the Lord was with them”, the 
Bible says in verse 21, “and a great number of people were being turned to 
the Lord”, the Bible says. But what was happening in this church was 
causing others to stop, not only take notice, but it was turning their 
lives to the Lord. There was something so real, something so authentic, 
people said, “I want that; I need that; I’ve got to have that.”  
 
But look down in verse 24 because the Bible describes a man… I’m going to 
start reading in 23, but catch me in 24. It says: 
 
23) When he came he saw the grace of God who was glad and he exhorted them 
all to remain faithful to the Lord with steadfast purpose, keep living for 
the purpose God has called you. 24) (And then the Bible says of this man… 
His name is Barnabus…) that he was a good man, full of the Holy Spirit and 
of faith.  
 
That little word good there in my Bible could also be translated virtuous. 
He was a virtuous man. He was full of the Holy Spirit and of faith. 
Barnabus was a man who’s life and faith was authenticated by the way he 
lived and by his character. And he connected with what God was doing in his 
church called Antioch and so significant was not only Barnabus’ personal 
testimony but the testimony of this church, that the Bible says at the end 
of verse 26: 
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26) …and in Antioch the disciples were first called (say it with me) 
Christians. 
 
Do you know why that was true? Because people believed that they were not 
only Christ followers in their head, they were Christ-like in their lives. 
That is authenticating character. And virtue in my life and in your life is 
the nature of God being seen in a human container. That’s what it is. Add 
to your faith virtue, authenticating character. That’s one dimension. Let’s 
go to the second. 
 
Not only does the Bible say “add to your faith virtue” and that means 
authenticating character, but it means something else: it means advancing 
courage. You cannot say the word virtue without gaining the implication of 
courage, of strength, of fortitude. We often use the word virtue in 
conjunction with the word valor, and those 2 words are often used together 
to describe soldiers… that they are men and women of valor and virtue. And 
virtue is used because virtue means courage. And not only am I to add to my 
faith that quality that is seen in my character as expressing Christ, but 
something that is seen in my faith as expressing strength. And true faith 
makes us courageous.  
 
When faith is real I have the ability to stand, I have the ability to ss… 
seek… and I have the… speak, and I have the ability to step forward for 
Christ. How important that is! That Peter is wanting something added, 
something supplemented to faith that is public in it’s demonstration of 
strength. Our feet maybe… may tremble and our pulse may race, but faith 
calls us to action, and virtue is the ability to conquer fear and stand in 
the face of an uncertain future.  
 
I believe there is a great need for virtue in the church in America today. 
I believe that we are lacking virtue. We’re lacking virtue because we do 
not have authentic character, but we’re also lacking virtue because we are 
not expressing our faith with an advancing courage.  
 
I read just the other day that ah… General Patton had a rather interesting 
ah… philosophy and that is that as he talked about his life and his 
strategy militarily that one of the things that he always said was that he 
wanted a mobile army. And so Patton had a philosophy that simply said, “my 
men will never dig foxholes; I don’t want them to. Fox holes only slow up 
my offensive and we’ve got to keep moving. And I don’t want to give the 
enemy time to dig… to dig foxholes either.” He said, in other words, “We’re 
just going to keep advancing. We’re not going to let them stop and dig fox 
in and we’re not going to stop because we’re going to keep moving forward.” 
That’s a great strategy. And that’s got to be the strategy of the Christian 
life. 
 
Today far too many of us have tried to take time to dig in and dig 
foxholes. But, ladies and gentlemen, what God is looking for is not a 
foxhole faith that I can get in and try to hold the ground. God wants us to 
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advance. God wants us to persist. God wants us to move forward courageously 
with the Gospel of Christ in this day and in this hour.  
 
When I think of virtue as being an advancing courage, I think of three 
Hebrew friends who are mentioned in the book of Daniel. If you look over in 
the book of Daniel, chapter 3, verses 26 and following, you read the 
account of these 3 men, Shadrach, Meshach and Abednego. That’s how we know 
of them and are presented… they are presented to us in the Scripture. And 
these 3 men had been taken in captivity out of Jerusalem and out of their 
homeland and went to Babylon. In all likelihood they were in the area of 
Baghdad, where today we have troops stationed. But in that day and in that 
time Nebuchadnezzar was the king. He was the ruler over all of the 
Babylonians. And he made a decree that everyone in his kingdom would bow 
down and would worship an idol that was built and that was erected, to call 
everyone into submission.  
 
Now Shadrach, Meshach and Abednego had been good servants to King 
Nebuchadnezzar but they could not deny their faith in their God. And the 
Bible says that when Nebuchadnezzar came to the time where he had a trumpet 
blown and everyone was to bow the knee, these 3 men looked at him and, in 
verse 18, they said… Well let me back up. They said in verse 17: “If this 
be so…”   
 
Well, I’m still not far enough. Let’s start in 16, okay? That’s what I told 
you to do to begin with. If you just followed my directions the first time, 
I won’t have to repeat them. [laughter] Alright. 
 
16) Shadrach, Meshach and Abednego answered and said to the king, “O 
Nebuchadnezzar, we have no need to answer you in this matter. 17) If this 
be so… (That is, that you’re going to kill anyone who doesn’t bow) our God 
whom we serve is able to deliver us from the burning, fiery furnace. And He 
will deliver us out of your hand, O king. 18)But if not, be it known to 
you, O king, that we will not serve your gods or worship the golden image 
that you have set up.” 
 
“But if not…[tap]” “God can deliver us; we believe God will deliver us, but 
if God chooses not to deliver us and we are thrown into a fiery furnace to 
be burned for our faith, even if God doesn’t deliver us, we’re not turning 
back.” 
 
That’s advancing courage. That is faith but it’s expressed with virtue. And 
that is so very important because with increasing measure today we live in 
a world that does not believe that what we believe is believable. And who 
believe that all who stand where we stand are ultimately to be resisted.  
 
The watch word of our day is the word of tolerance and while certainly we 
always want to be people who are marked by grace and mercy and love, I am 
very moved by the words of G. K. Chesterson who said, “Tolerance is the 
virtue of a man without convictions… Tolerance is the virtue of a man 
without convictions.” And the more that we express a platform of tolerance 
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in our world for religious equality and pluralism, when we know that there 
is only one way… [Acts 4:12] “There is no other name given unto heaven by 
which men must be saved. Only through the name of Jesus.” And the more that 
we water that message down, the more we lose our conviction.  
 
And, ladies and gentlemen, you’ve just got to determine and I’ve got to 
determine that there are some places where courage is needed to stand, to 
speak, and to live out our faith. Add to your faith, virtue. 
  
You know that just before Christmas there was a tragedy that touched our 
community when a group of men went to Mount Hood in an expedition and tried 
to scale that ah… magnificent mountain, and, of course, those three 
climbers as best we know all lost their lives. And it touched our community 
because those were believing families and many of us knew some of their 
family members and were praying for them. And while there’s still things 
that we do not know about that, we recognize the tragedy of that moment. 
But I don’t know that you remember that just a few years earlier in May of 
2006 there was a fascinating story that played out on top of the world.  
 
Apparently on a morning in May a guide who had lead his party to the summit 
of Everest, found there, not far from that place, a man who had been 
abandoned by his climbing party. He had had some problems and the party 
wanted to continue and they decided the only way that they would be able to 
fulfill the dream and the expedition that they had undertaken together was 
to go on. And so they left him… left him behind, left him potentially for 
dead. Several other parties also came up that slope… up the slope of 
Everest and passed this man along. But when this guide saw this man he 
simply made the decision that he could not leave him. And he separated from 
his party and took it upon himself to try to help this man, a man by the 
name of Lincoln Hall, to get back down to safety. He ultimately 
accomplished that great rescue. And in accomplishing that great rescue he 
demonstrated the very quality that I’m talking to you about, the quality of 
virtue.  
 
Virtue is being willing to risk many times what may be my on comfort, my 
own well-being, and even my own death to be able to do what God has called 
me to do and that God expects me to do as a true follower of Jesus Christ. 
It’s willing to fulfill His will and answer His call and to do His purpose 
in my life. So virtue means advancing courage. Refusing to let things be as 
they are because faith says, “I can make a difference through Jesus 
Christ.”  
 
Aren’t you grateful for people that you know… people in this church who 
have demonstrated that kind of courage in their lives? One of the great 
blessings of our church is how many times we hear the testimony of a man or 
a woman who simply decided that by faith they needed to make a difference, 
make a difference in marriage, make a difference in the community, make a 
difference in poverty, make a difference in some area of human need, and by 
faith they began to do it. May God help us all to have that kind of 
supplement to our faith… virtue. 
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So added to your faith-virtue… what does it mean? It means authenticating 
character, it means advancing courage, and then it means abiding 
commitment. Candidly the word virtue is a rare word that is used here, but 
what this word means is something that is of quality or durability, 
something of excellence, something of diligence.  In fact in many places in 
the Bible this same word, though used sparingly and selectively, is in some 
places translated excellence.  
 
If you read the book of Proverbs you come to the end of the writings of 
Solomon and the writings of Proverbs, and there you read beginning in 
Proverbs 31 and verse 10:  
 
10) A virtuous woman… an excellent woman, who can find her? 
 
That’s what the whole idea is… that there’s a quality, there’s a 
durability. And then the Bible describes a woman of virtue, a woman of 
excellence. Someone who lives out their faith. There’s not a more practical 
description of virtue than what you read in Proverbs 31 of this godly woman 
who blesses her husband and blesses her children and touches people all 
around her. She is a woman of virtue, a woman of excellence. That’s what 
the Bible speaks of there.  
 
And the Bible speaks again of this idea of… of abiding commitment when it 
describes something that happened in the life of a man that we meet in the 
Gospel of Luke: 19. Hold your hand again in 2 Peter; look over in Luke 
chapter 19 and I want you just to see with me for a moment something of… of 
this abiding commitment. Virtue being an abiding commitment in and through 
the lives of people who live out their faith.  
 
We read in the opening verses of Luke 19 about a day when Jesus entered 
Jericho and was passing through and there was a man by the name of 
Zaccheus. Zaccheus was a wee little man… you’ve heard that little story 
about the little man who came to the crowd and couldn’t see Jesus and so he 
climbed up into a sycamore tree. And Jesus came by and Jesus saw him and 
Jesus said, “Zaccheus, you come down. I’m going to your house today.”  
 
Zaccheus was a tax collector. We heard a lot about a tax collector from 
this pulpit on Sunday as the pastor talked about Matthew… the position and 
the profile that they had in the community. People hated tax collectors. 
Why? Because they used their position and their authority to take advantage 
of the finances of others for their own profit and for their own good.  
 
But the interesting thing about the story of Zaccheus is not the fact that 
he climbed up in the tree. The interesting thing in the story is what 
happened when he came down from the tree. Because the Bible tells us that 
Jesus went to his house and then Zaccheus ultimately determined that he 
would respond to what Jesus had done. And what he ultimately said is he 
said down in verse 8: 
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8) Behold, Lord. Half of my goods I will give to the poor and if I have 
defrauded anyone of anything, I will restore it fourfold.” 
 
That is real commitment! That is abiding commitment. And God is not 
interested in a group of people who are simply going to have faith spurts. 
You know we’re such a hype society. We like to come to church and have a 
little faith spurt, sort of a little spfftt! [sound effect] but then it’s 
all over. It’s just a spurt! May splatter on somebody for a few minutes and 
that’s it. But what God’s looking for is faithful followers. And faithful 
followers are people like Zaccheus who come down from the tree and who go 
out to make things right with others. That is the abiding commitment of 
virtue and that is what is to be added to faith! 
 
Paul used this word virtue in Philippians chapter 3 and verse 8. In 
Philippians 3 and verse 8 he said: 
 
8) I count all things lost because of the surpassing worth, the excellence 
of knowing Christ Jesus My Lord… the virtue of knowing Christ Jesus My 
Lord. 
 
Everything is a loss that my life might be lived out for the virtue of 
Jesus Christ. And then he went on to say in Philippians 3, beginning in 
verse 15… He said: 
 
15) That as many of us who are mature think this way. 
 
Isn’t that interesting? He said this idea of excellence is connected to the 
idea of maturity… to growth. And it says: 
 
15) If any of us is mature, let us think this way, and if in anything you 
think of otherwise God will reveal it to you, only let us hold true to what 
we have attained. Let us show an abiding commitment.  
 
Abiding commitment.  
 
So there it is. “Adding to your faith virtue.” What is virtue? It is 
authenticating character. It is advancing courage. It is abiding 
commitment. It means that you and I have a faith that is lived. Far too 
many have focused on a faith that is believed. Now don’t get me wrong. We 
need to know what we believe and why we believe it. But the world needs to 
see a faith that is lived. And only you and only I… we can do that in this 
day and in this generation. And I am convinced that for all of the 
arguments that we can present, for all the forces that we can rally, for 
all of the voices that we can cry, that the one thing that can change our 
community, our nation and our world for Christ is a faith that’s being 
lived, a faith that shows virtue.  
 
Would you pray with me now? I’m always grateful for the time that we have 
to study God’s word and I just want to give you a few moments right now as 
we’ve talked, as we’ve reflected tonight. I want to give you a few moments 
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just to pause and think of your life and your faith and just to ask of the 
Lord… to ask Him to give you virtue. What I mean by that is to say:  
 
Lord, I know that I’ve got to cooperate with You. I know I’ve got to submit 
to You. I know I’ve got to commit to You. But, Lord, I want this true of my 
faith: that there would be a supplement of virtue. Lord, that I would begin 
to make decisions and choices [music begins] and to take steps of action in 
my life. And when people see me, they will see something distinctive, 
something of virtue. Not that I’m weird or odd, not like I’m some of the 
outcast of American Idol. But that I’ve got a quality, a tone, an ability 
to live a life that will call others to say, “It’s that quality of virtue 
that makes me want to follow the Jesus that he follows… that she follows in 
life.” Would you search your heart? Would you scan your life? Would you 
seek the Lord? 
 
Let me say this tonight: Commitment will not continue where commitment is 
not been established. And the starting point in the Christian life is 
faith. I’m not saying you need to create virtue so God will accept you. You 
have to have faith in Jesus Christ. The only way to be saved is by putting 
your faith and trust in Him. And so if you’ve never done that… if you’ve 
never trusted Christ, tonight, right now you can read right there on the 
back of that Connection worship guide how you can have a life-connection 
with Jesus Christ. I pray that if that’s something that is needed in your 
life, needs to be settled in your life, that faith will get real tonight so 
that virtue can get real in your life. You can live out your life… your 
walk of faith in Christ.  
 
Maybe some of you, because of that faith need to take a step of 
faithfulness. Virtue needs to be seen; faith needs to be expressed through 
following Christ in believer’s baptism or connecting… uniting with the 
church and getting connected and committed to that church so that you’re 
not haphazard and occasional, but that you’re an advancing commitment for 
the sake of Christ.  
 
Oh, we’re not going to sing and give a public invitation tonight. I just 
want you to know… that card there that you have in your hand tonight? That 
prayer card and that commitment card can really be used tonight to be an 
instrument of decision and life change. And you can simply indicate what 
God is doing in your heart. And then as you leave tonight, you leave it in 
one of these boxes that are here at the doorways, and then we’ll take a 
step to follow up with you and to pray God’s blessing and strength on your 
life. 
 
And then a part of living out our faith is praying for one another. The 
Bible says that we are to pray for one another. Pray for encouragement, 
pray for healing, pray for comfort. And you have also tonight in your hands 
a prayer need. The name on that card represents a need in someone’s life, 
and it is not just a thing we do, but it’s something that we believe and 
that we practice… prayer. Would you take that name and take that need in 
hand, those of you who are not making another decision, but who would want 
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to pray? Just let your faith be expressed right now through prayer for that 
one, for that family, for that need set before you tonight. [pause with 
music playing] 
 
O Lord, we are so grateful for the wonderful love of Jesus Christ, for the 
gift of eternal life, and for faith that is real and faith that changes 
each and everyone of our lives from the inside out. And Lord, tonight if 
there’s a man, a woman, a student, a couple, a single adult who needs 
Christ, I pray that they would call upon your name that they might be 
saved; that they would know what it is to have faith that is real, and then 
that that faith would begin to shape in and through their lives a life that 
is lived for Christ. Father, I pray for other needs tonight, needs that we 
hold, needs that we bear on behalf of others. Your word says to bear one 
another’s burdens and fulfill the law of Christ. And tonight we pray, 
knowing that we are limited in strength and ability to do anything to 
change anyone, any situation. But You are great, You are strong, You have 
great grace and You are faithful and we seek You. So Lord, tonight in 
prayer… tonight in faith, Lord, tonight with hearts of thanksgiving, we say 
let us live and walk in virtue and to be a people of whom it is said “they 
are Christians.” Lead us with Your Spirit. Mold us by Your word. Help us to 
encourage one another. And we do it all for the glory of Christ in whose 
name we pray today. (And we all together say) Amen. 
 
Would you stand with me? [singer begins singing] I do want us to sing this 
wonderful little chorus together.  
 
   
 
 
 


